Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, January 23, 2023, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman, Lyme Land Conservation Trust)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Cam Beard (East Haddam Land Trust)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Christine Darnell (Town of Lyme)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Regan Stacy (Town of Lyme)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Guest:  Thom Delventhal (East Haddam Conservation Commission)

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM.  Each meeting attendee introduced themselves. 

Election of Officers:  During the November ERWSCC meeting, the slate of Officers was agreed as Anthony Irving (Chairman), Ed Natoli (Vice Chairman and Treasurer) and David Gumbart (Secretary).  There were no nominations from the floor, nor further discussion before a vote was taken.  The slate of Officers was unanimously approved. 

Minutes:  Minutes of both the September 26, 2022 and November 28, 2022 ERWSCC meetings were approved by consensus.

Community Grant Requests: Pat Young asked if there were any anticipated grant requests.  While there are several projects in their very early stages, no funding requests are expected in the near-term.  The East Haddam Land Trust calendars, which were produced with funding support  from a previously approved ERWSCC grant, were discussed, with hard copies distributed.  With ERWSCC support, there was information in the calendar regarding the Eightmile Wild & Scenic program and its value.

National Park Service/DEEP/TNC Updates:  Liz Lacy reported that the Housatonic River has formally been designated as a Wild & Scenic River, along with the York River, in Maine.  Lacy reported on the Wild & Scenic conference in Florida in December, and shared a review of the event.  It was an excellent opportunity to network with other Wild & Scenic programs, learn from each other, and to share information about the work of the various designated rivers.  P. Young also attended the conference representing the Eightmile River. For the budget year beginning October 1, 2023 Lacy reported that there is an expected budget of $210,000.

Prior to the meeting, Eric Thomas shared with Young that the State DEEP has not yet announced the next round of open space matching fund grants; Young reported on behalf of Thomas.  David Gumbart shared a brief update from The Nature Conservancy:  there will be a meeting on Thursday of this week with the Conservancy, ERWSCC and the East Haddam Land Trust (the three partners sharing office space at Burnham Brook).  Discussion will include the office space itself, infrastructure ideas/improvements and potential programming at the preserve.  Young indicated that ERWSCC has a line item in the current budget for improvements to the office site including interpretative space, parking and signage.  The amount is $9,500. 

Executive Committee/Budget:  Young discussed the current year budget and to-date expenses.  A budget spreadsheet was shared prior to the meeting.  As discussed at a previous meeting, the budget is now organized by line item (e.g. supplies, contractual, office, travel), rather than by activity of each sub-committee.  Expenses are as expected, with no variances of note.

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:  
-  Outreach & Education: two 3-D models of the Eightmile River watershed are now complete, with Anthony Griggs and Riley Doherty working together to bring this project to fruition.  Young will seek a date to deliver one model to the East Haddam Historical Society, to be part of an exhibit that will be on display at a new museum space it is organizing.  Griggs will present a talk on the project at the March 25 land trust conference hosted by the Connecticut Land Conservation Council.  The annual ERWSCC newsletter is nearing completion; most articles have been submitted and it is expected to be mailed out by the end of February.  Editing assistance will be needed, and several committee members have offered to help.  The cost of printing the newsletter has increased slightly since last year ($4,894 compared to $4,648, a change of nearly $250).

RiverFest will take place in October of this year, on Saturday, October 14.  Both Young and Rob Smith have talked with DEEP representatives, and the event is “on” with DEEP approval.  The Moodus Sportsmens Club will again participate and offer food to attendees.  The Eight Mile River Bluegrass Band, which has performed in previous Riverfest events, may not be available this year.  Young will seek alternates to provide entertainment.  Work on the unigrid map, based on a template the NPS uses, will be continuing.  Lacy reported that Jackie Diaz has had her tenure extended with NPS, and Diaz will be able to support and work with ERWSCC to move this project ahead.  Young reported that she will attend the Spring Fling event at the Machimoodus State Park in March; Natoli will also attend on behalf of ERWSCC.  Bernie Gillis will be present on behalf of the East Haddam Conservation Commission.

-  Protection & Management:  Young recently attended the Town of Salem Planning & Zoning Commission’s public hearing, to discuss the Town’s 10-year update to its Plan of Conservation & Development.  Young’s involvement in this process has ensured the value of the Eightmile River and its watershed are understood and appreciated by the Town, and that the involvement of ERWSCC can continue to support Town project review in the future.  Open communication has been established and will benefit the Town and ERWSCC.  A request to support upcoming chainsaw safety training for volunteers who work on the Goodwin Trail was made by Young.  The request is for $2,000, to pay for the instructor, who runs a well-known and respected chainsaw program called the Game of Logging.   The state of Connecticut is requesting volunteers to have training for work on state land and training will be a benefit preserve and other trail work. Gumbart has attended previous training through this program and attested to its value and the high caliber of teaching provided by Bill Girard.  Bradley agreed on the quality of the program as she has also completed it. This request was approved by the Committee.

-  Science & Monitoring:  Young stated that a new YSI monitor/logger has been ordered (YSI is the company that fabricates the equipment equipment).  It can take readings of dissolved oxygen, temperature, salinity and more.  The camera and computer used for taking data and video from the fishway in Lyme are undergoing maintenance and repair; it is expected each will be ready for the 2023 season.  A new MOU is being prepared by Young, between ERWSCC and the Lyme Land Conservation Trust, for the video feed review at the fishway.  A budget of $3500 will be incorporated into the MOU.  P. Young would like to set up a committee in the spring to review all data being collected and determine the best way to present it for committee and town use. 

-  Project Review:  The Falls Brook bridge replacement project in Lyme will be proceeding.  A pre-construction meeting for bridge replacement on MacIntosh Road, in Lyme, will take place in March.  Young and Lacy will be present to provide input from ERWSCC and NPS.  There is nothing new regarding the previously preliminary Inland Wetlands application from the East Haddam Fish & Game Club.  ERWSCC will be informed if/when an application is submitted.  Lacy continues to act as liaison for ERWSCC/NPS with the Army Corps of Engineers (ACoE);  ACoE remains very busy, and its staff has limited time to interact with all possible partners and organizations.

Partner Updates:
-  East Haddam Land Trust:  Pete Govert reviewed a new project the land trust is working on, to try and protect 126 acres on Honey Hill adjacent to another recently acquired parcel.  The land trust is developing its campaign for fundraising.  Land trust calendar were previously discussed, earlier in the meeting.
-  Salem Land Trust:  Rich Chyinski reported that the land trust is interested in a new project, off Morgan Road, to protect 125 acres.  It is hoped The Nature Conservancy can take an active role in moving this ahead.  The land trust’s Ransom Brook project, to protect 56 acres, is getting closer to completion (ERWSCC voted previously to support survey costs for this project).  A wetland parcel with a heron rookery is likely to be an acquisition project for the State DEEP.  A new project to protect land on Cockle Hill Road is underway.
-  Lyme Land Conservation Trust:  Irving reported there are 3 new possible easement projects pending.  Further information will be shared as these project move ahead.

Old/New Business:  Kim Bradley shared with the group that a Request for Proposals for trail project grants, from the DEEP’s Connecticut State Trails and Greenways Program, is seeking applications.

Adjournment:  there being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:00 PM.


Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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